TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

May 24, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds


Others Present:

Dave Cota

Geoffrey Sparrow




Tom Butler

Deb Bowker




John McCatherin
George Abbott




Sue Davis

Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrant #21 in the amount of $31,098.60 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #22 in the amount of $155,371.90 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the May 10, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota presented the Selectmen with a proposal from Green Lantern Solar, the new owner of the solar project at the Sanitary District).   Geoffrey Sparrow, Director of Development for Green Lantern Solar was present via phone to discuss the proposal.   One concern was whether the Town could get out of the agreement if they wanted to at some point.   Geoffrey explained that Green Lantern will be the owner of the solar array. They are offering the Town a proposal that would provide an 18% discount off the Net Energy Billing Tariff Rates up to 85% of the Town’s estimated electrical demand for the three largest Town CMP accounts (AGC, Library Building and Town Office Complex). This would provide the Town with an estimated savings of $1,966 the first year of the agreement. The term of the proposed agreement is 20 years with one 5-year extension built in.   Financers of the project are looking for commitments.   If the Town somehow shrinks its consumption or decides to get out of the contract, the Town would be responsible to find a commercial customer to take over the remaining responsibility in the contract (an estimated 86,979 kWh per year).  Green Lantern would help the Town with proposals in that search, if the situation arose.   Lloyd Cuttler asked how the tariff rates will affect this.  Geoffrey said the State (PUC) uses a formula to set the tariff rates year to year, based on the previous year’s electricity.   The Town will never pay more for the credits than they are worth, however.   If the tariff rates drop, Green Lantern’s revenue would drop.    John Beaupre asked if the proposal shows the electric costs annually at $10,000 for the three accounts that would potentially be part of the program, and how are the credits given.    Geoffrey said that $100 credits, for example, would be allocated to the CMP electric bill and GL would bill the Town the difference of 82% or $82.   John asked if Green Lantern is now allocated with customers.  Geoffrey said that this array is now mostly allocated for commercial customers (this system is 100% commercial).   Deb Bowker asked if the three Town locations would continue to get separate invoices.  Geoffrey said they will do whatever works best for the Town.   Karen Campbell asked when the project will get underway. Geoffrey said they are doing the final closing with the current developer and they hope to get underway in early August and should be completed by year-end.  The Town’s participation will not affect whether or not the project proceeds.   Following discussion with Geoffrey, the Selectmen discussed the matter further.   John Beaupre pointed out that this is a local project, and it would be nice if the Town could participate.   Bob Luce raised the question as to whether this project will generate any property tax income for the Town.     He also expressed concern about a 20-year contract, since there may be other cost-saving opportunities in the future that the Town would like to pursue.    Lloyd Cuttler pointed out that the Town will still need electricity in twenty years, but he acknowledged that it’s a long commitment.    There will be further discussion on this proposal in the future.
Tom Butler, representing Sugarloaf, was in attendance to discuss the proposed lease renewal for the Outdoor Center to Sugarloaf.   This lease does not include any language concerning any major capital projects. Any major capital project would be reviewed separately and would be brought to the Town voters concerning needed lease amendments and financing.  Dave Cota said that he spent time addressing concerns that were raised about the Nordic Ski Trail maintenance and the daily reporting of trail conditions.    Dave added some language to the new lease to try to address these concerns.    The new lease increases the fee to $20,000 annually plus inflation.    Dave reviewed the agreement, noting highlights/changes to address concerns that had been raised.   Following discussion of the proposed agreement, it was discussed that there needs to be some compatibility between programs, on the occasion that similar programs are in session, such as mountain-biking camps and/or races.   Dave Cota noted that there is language in Item #7 of the lease.  Following discussion, Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the lease as written.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota discussed that, as of today, the State has changed the guidance on masks and social distancing.   The Town Office will have signage requesting that unvaccinated people please wear a mask, but will not be asking anyone about their vaccination status.  The back offices will remain off-limit to the general public at this time or until all employees are fully vaccinated.   There will be policies put in place for other Town-owned buildings.  Bob Luce said that the Town will need to look at the protocols that will be put in place for Outdoor Adventure Camp.
Dave Cota asked the Selectmen for input and ideas on engaging the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) to open discussions about the use of the Carriage Road and trail system corridors.  At this time, there has not been a decision from PIN.     It’s unknown if there’s a link between use of the trails/road and the legislation to change the 1980 Indian Land Claim Settlement Act.    Dave would like to invite the PIN to come to the table with the Town to discuss a potential agreement.   Bob Luce noted that the Town should continue its goodwill toward the PIN and make the annual contribution to their youth program, noting that the PIN programs were not in operation last year due to Covid-19.   Beyond that, the Town does still wish to pursue discussions with the PIN.    
Agenda item #4 will be tabled until the next meeting.   In the meantime, a Town Meeting will be held at the Outdoor Center on June 2nd.
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
